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Vail Recreation District November 14, 2006 Meeting Minutes


Minutes of the Regular Meeting

Of the Board of Directors

Vail Park and Recreation District

dba Vail Recreation District

November 14, 2006

A Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Vail Recreation District, Town of Vail, Eagle County, Colorado, was held on November 14, 2006, at 5:00 p.m., at the Town of Vail, Council Chambers, Eagle County, Colorado, in accordance with the applicable statutes of the State of Colorado.

1. MEMBERS PRESENT


1.1. Scott Proper, Michelle Hall, Rick Sackbauer, Ken Wilson and Joe Hanlon 

2. MEMBERS ABSENT AND EXCUSED

2.1. None

3. STAFF PRESENT


3.1. Mike Ortiz, Amy Ludke, Steve Sarro, Chad Young, Jared Biniecki, Joel Rabinowitz, Tom Gaylord 

4. TOV MEMBERS PRESENT




4.1. Pam Brandmeyer, Jamie Wilson

5. OTHERS PRESENT

5.1. Mr. Dan Weiland

6. CONSULTANTS PRESENT


6.1. Eric Weaver, Robertson & Marchetti, P.C. 

7. CALL TO ORDER


7.1. Director Proper called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m. 

8. APPROVAL OF 10/24/06 MEETING MINUTES

8.1. Director Sackbauer moved to approve the October 24th , 2006 Board meeting minutes. Director Hanlon seconded. Approved unanimously.

9. PUBLIC INPUT OF ITEMS NOT ON AGENDA


9.1. None

10. UPDATE ON STATE HIGH SCHOOL NORDIC CHAMPIONSHIPS – MR. DAN WEILAND

10.1. Mr. Dan Weiland described the legistics on what will take place during the High School Nordic Skiing championships February 15-16, 2006. 

10.2. Director Ken Wilson was concerned about the following items:

· Is Ski Club of Vail and Battle Mountain prepared with the amount of people that would be attending the event?

· Will there be enough bathrooms?

· Where will the competitors wax their skis?

· Will there be a warming hut available for the spectators?

· Are bleachers going to be set up for the spectators?

10.3. Mr. Dan Weiland explained that they have held the High School Nordic Ski competition in worse conditions than the Vail Nordic Center venue. He stated that Battle Mountain and Ski Club of Vail are working very closely in getting the event organized appropriately and in a timely manner. Director Sackbauer stated that he wants the event to be run smoothly and asked Mr. Weiland if both organizations knew the facilities they have currently to work with at the Vail Nordic Center. Director Sackbauer went onto state that he would like to keep the motto of the “Vail Standard” during the competition. He feels the site was not ready for the event.  Mr. Weiland insured him that they will indeed have everything in place for the event to run smoothly. He stated that he has been organizing such events as these for several years. Director Wilson asked how many people would be attending the Championship. Mr. Weiland went responded that there would be about 200 participants plus parents. Mr. Weiland assured Director Wilson and Director Sackbauer that his crew would be well prepared with the amount of people attending.

10.4. Director Hanlon and Director Sackbauer requested that a course diagram and bus schedule be presented at the next Board Meeting, Tuesday November 28, 2006.  Director Proper suggested that Dan Verbaitum from Battle Mountain High School and Rich Houghton from Ski Club of Vail come to out next Board Meeting to discuss logistics and organization for the event.

10.5. Director Proper asked if the VRD needed to supply tents and bleachers for the event. Mr. Weiland stated that Ski Club of Vail would be handling all set up and supplies needed for the event.

10.6. Mr. Mike Ortiz thanked Ski Club of Vail for donating their time in repairing the locker room area at the golf course.

11.  UPDATE ON GOLF COURSE IRRIGATION SYSTEM AUDIT AND DESIGN COSTS – MR. STEVE SARR

11.1. Mr. Steve Sarro described the current quality of the existing irrigation system and stated that it is a 30-year old system that must be replaced. He described that a new system would improve the quality of grass, and would save an average of 2 million gallons a week. Mr. Sarro stated that his plan with the new irrigation system will be to water heavier at less of a rate, saturating the course with large amounts of water. He stated deep and infrequent watering will cause a better quality grass with less fertilizer and chemical application.

11.2. Mr. Sarro stated that the time line for installation would be slightly under 1-year. They will concentrate on one hole at a time without golf course closure and little interference. He stated that the company works very aggressively in getting the job done. During the construction both Golf Maintenance and Golf Operation Staff will need to be in constant communication in order to keep business running smoothly.   

11.3. Director Hall stated that we owe it to the taxpayers to get it replaced right away, it is our responsibility. She went onto state that we are trying to promote water conservation and this will be one of many steps towards that goal. Director Proper stated that he feels that we are still in research mode and that he is still in need of information and does not feel good about making the decision to purchase the new irrigation system at this time; he feels we need to gather more information.

11.4. Mr. Ortiz stated that staff is asking to spend $15,000 on the blueprints and design of the irrigation system at this time.  He went onto state that we have waited too long to replace this system. It needed to be replaced 10 years ago and is long overdo. 

11.5. Mr. Sarro concluded by stating that the greens will be improved and with a new irrigation system guests will have a reason to come back year after year.

12. CONTINUATION OF HEARING ON 2007 BUDGET / APPROVAL OF 2007 PROGRAM FEES / APPROVAL OF 2007 BUDGET

12.1. Director Sackbauer made a motion to reopen the public input session on the Vail Recreation District 2007 Budget and Fees. Director Hanlon seconded. Approved unanimously.

12.2. Major Changes Made to Budget Since Original Presentation:

12.2.1. Added $25,000 to the administration budget for contract labor to be used to maintain facilities.  This may be a cost-sharing venture with the Town or us using another outsourced service.

12.2.2. Added a golf course economic study to the golf operations budget at an estimated cost of $8,000.

12.2.3. Revised Gymnastics and Administration seasonal salaries for sharing of admin person and additional staff time required at gymnastics.

12.2.4. Added $10,000 to golf operations seasonal salaries to allow flexibility for new manager.
12.2.5. Revised Camp Vail Revenues and Expenditures to lowered numbers since Gold Peak will not be available.
12.2.6. Increased golf operations software by $4,000 for implementation of new Fore Systems program.
12.2.7. Added $17,000 to golf capital for the purchase of a tent to go over the patio of the restaurant, which is expected to be repaid by Richard Brown over a two-year period through facility fees collected.
12.2.8. Removed $27,000 in golf maintenance equipment capital from budget to partially offset increases.
12.3. Director Sackbauer asked Mr. Weaver to elaborate on the fund balance. Mr. Weaver stated that at the end of 2007 he is projecting a total fund balance of just over $800,00.  Of this balance, $280,000 is restricted for the Dobson bonds and is held by a trustee.  The District is also required to have an additional $80,000 set aside for the TABOR Reserve.  This leaves about $430,000 of fund balance, $125,000 of which is being designated for golf cart replacements.  Once this is removed the District is left with only amount $315,000 of unreserved fund balance.  He and Mr. Dan Cudahy, the Districts auditor, both agree that they would like to see this unreserved fund balance at an amount closer to $800,000 for an entity the size of the VRD.  A fund balance of this size would provide the VRD with financial security in the event of a catastrophy or other situation that could have a substantial impact of the District.

12.4. Mr. Weaver went onto explain that the Vail Recreation District does not have an adequate amount of money in reserves, and said that is what we are trying to build each year. the District made a major improvement in its reserves in 2005 and is continuing to slowly increase these to get them to the amounts projected in 2007.  The reason the District was able to make such a dramatic increase in reserves during 2005 (nearly $300,000) was that anumber of staff positions, including Executive Director and Finance Director were replaced at a lower cost and several other positions in marketing, youth services, and sports were not replaced when staff left the VRD.  This was a temporary fix to keep the VRD from reaching a dire financil state and we have since replaced the youth services and sports positions at a lower salary rate.  This year we will be hiring a Marketing Director and Golf Director/Manager which will provide the District with the staff it needs but will also reduce the amount of funds available to be placed into reserves. 

12.5. Mr. Weaver also reminded the Board that this level of reserves is just enough to allow the District to make it through March and April, which is when the cash levels are at their lowest, without requiring the District to obtain temporary financing through a tax anticipation note.  He added that 2006 was the first time for many years that the District was not required to obtain such financing.

12.6. Mr. Weaver went on to state the we have also been impacted with major capital issues during 2006. Mr. Weaver stated that once we receive the Borne Engineering capital maintenance report we will compile this information to develop a financial model to lay out a plan for the VRD and the Town to address the capital concerns of the District.

12.7. Director Sackbauer asked if there are any other possible funding sources the VRD is able to obtain. Mr. Weaver stated that the only other funding source other than increasing programming fees would be grants without voter approved tax increases. Mr. Weaver stated that staff is currently working on possibly sharing with the Town of Vail their grant writer. 

12.8. Director Sackbauer asked Mr. Weaver if he included any capital building or maintenance repair into the 2007 budget, which could be considered a Town of Vail responsibility under the Town of Vail 1993 agreement. Mr. Weaver stated that there are no significant items in the 2007 budget that would fall into this category. We are simply planning to make it through one more year with the assets we have. Director Sackbauer stated that as the tenant we need to speak to the Town about possible funding sources through the Town of Vail. He went onto state that it is written in the 1993 agreement between the Town of Vail and The Vail Recreation District that the majority of the building capital and maintenance be maintained by the Town of Vail. We need to revisit and keep in constant communication with the Town of Vail regarding Rec District building and maintenance issues.

12.9. Both Director Wilson and Director Proper asked the importance of filling the Marketing position and asked if that position could be outsourced. Ms. Wilson explained the the minmal amount of financial savings would cause major cuts in productivity. She stated that the Rec District has more than enough work for a full-time, year-round Marketing Director and that having someone in the office, attending staff meetings, building partnerships with the Vail Valley Tourism and Convention Bureau and Vail Local Business Bureau, gathering information and getting the word out to the community immediately and efficiently regarding programs and activities is what is the VRD is currently lacking. Both Board Members agreed that the Rec District hire a full-time Marketing/Public Relations position.

12.10. Director Sackbauer made a motion to approve the resolution to adopt the 2007 budget as presented, subject to minor adjustments which may result from the final certification of assessed values, to approve the resolution to certify the mill levy at 2.760 mills for operations and 0.527 mills for a special mill levy approved at the 2004 election, and to approve the resolution to appropriate funds for spending in 2007.

12.11. Director Proper asked Mr. Weaver if he felt comfortable with the 2007 Budget bottom line, Mr. Weaver stated he felt it was the best solution that meets both the needs of staff while still providing the District with a minimal increase in reserves. Director Wilson Seconded. Approved unanimously.

12.12. Mr. Ortiz concluded by stated he is excited with the relationship he has established with the Town of Vail and Ms. Pam Brandmeyer.  He is excited to move forward with the Town of Vail and the many new items planned for the future.

13. EMPLOYEE APPRCIATION AND RECOGNITION

13.1. The Board reviwed a summary of the proposed employee bonus and recognition program (attached analysis).  Director Sackbauer commented that he would like to see an additional $100 cash bonus to be presented to each employee inserted in a Thanksgiving card. Director Proper stated that he wanted to see the employee recognition program amounts doubled. Director Sackbauer stated that we are in-line with what other Special District and Government agencies are currently offering to their employees.  This is a very good gesture; one that all employees will appreciate.  Director Wilson commented that the VRD is still struggling financially and that doubling the program is likely not appropriate at this time.  Director Proper then asked that the $100 cash bonus be increased to $200.

13.2. Director Sackbauer made a motion to accept the employment bonus program as presented, including the $200 Thanksgiving bonus for all full time Rec District employees. Director Hall seconded. Approved Unaminousely.

14. TOV/VRD AGREEMENTS

14.1. Mr. Ortiz reported that he, Director Hall and Director Hanlon met with Mr. Jim Collins (VRD Attorney) and Mr. Matt Mire (TOV Attorney) to discuss the agreements between the Town of Vail and the Vail Recreation District. He stated that the Town of Vail had $50,000 budgeted for 2007 to evaluate contracts and agreements between the two organizations. Both attorneys feel comfortable moving forward with this review. Director Hanlon felt that the meeting went very well and is encouraged to move forward. Director Hall stated that it is time and money well spent. Mr. Ortiz stated that he expectes to receive a draft of the analysis from Borne Engineering by Friday, November 17, 2006. He stated that he would be e-mailing this to the Board Members as soon as he got back into town, after the Holiday.

15. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR INPUT

15.1. GreenPlay LLC would be giving their final presentation and recommendations at the Town Council Chambers Tuesday, December 5, 2006 at the regularly scheduled Town Council Meeting.

15.2. Mr. Brian Doyon, coach of the Battle Mountain High School Girls Volleyball Team, went undefeated the entire season and won the State Championships for their division. Congratulations Mr. Brian Doyon.

15.3. Met with Mr. Sarro and Mr. Gaylord regarding the location of the outdoor skating rink at the golf course. He stated that it was going to be located on the pond next to the 18th tee box. He stated that having the outdoor ice rink each year on the driving range continues to damage the driving range turf. He stated that the pond is a natural alternative that will work very well for people wanting to skate on the golf course, with only a very short distance to walk. Mr. Ortiz stated that is would be strictly day skating, no night skating.

15.4. Director Wilson suggested that the alternative be one day of free skating at Dobson Arena. Director Proper stated that he was nervous that skating would interfere with property owners. Mr. Ortiz stated that he would meet again with Mr. Sarro and Mr. Gaylord to research alternative plans and will present any other options at the next meeting on Tuesday, November 28, 2006.

16. BOARD MEMBER INPUT

16.1. Director Joe Hanlon reported on the following:

16.1.1. Stated that it is a good decision to hire a full time in-house Marketing Director. He congratulated the staff on a job well done.

16.2. Director Wilson reported on the following:

16.2.1. Thanked Mr. Richard Brown for opening his restaurant and catering the “Coal Bucket Classic” event. Thanked Mr. Steve Sarro and Mr. Brynly Marsh for putting on such a fun event in a quick amount of time. It was a very fun and successful event.

17. EXECUTIVE SESSION

17.1. Director Hanlon made a motion to adjourn into Executive Session for the purpose(s) of: §24-6-402(4)(e), C.R.S., “Determining positions relative to matters that may be subject to negotiations; developing strategy for negotiations; and instructing negotiators.” Director Hall seconded.  Approved unanimously

18. ADJOURNMENT

18.1. Upon returning from Executive Session Director Sackbauer motioned to adjourn at 8:00 PM. Director Hall seconded. Approved unanimously.

___________________________

________________________

Michelle Hall, Secretary


Amy Ludke, Assistant Finance Manager
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